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THE WITNESS: They parade on it as well.
COMMTSSIONER POLLOCK: And 4% was constructed for

a cost of £34007

THE WITNESS: .If you can tell me you can build a
tennis court today for $3400, you'll be a million-—
aire.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: 1I'm asking, did you pay a
statement whieh has an Ltem, "Consfruct Zennds
count $3400"7

THE WITNESS: That's mislabeled. It is not a
tennis court.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Okay. Then that's a
guestion, T guess, that's fon decdisdion.

THE WITNESS: Well, I think that's by definition

of a sport facility. Tennis court is 120 feet

long and no less than 60 feet wige.

COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: And {4 ix's Less than that,
even though Lt has Lines Like a court and a net
Like a count--

THE WITNESS: It does not-—-

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: --and you hit balls achoss
Lt, 4f 44 not a Tennis court?

THE WITNESS: No, sir. It does not gualify.

THE CHAIRMAN: Mn. Stedinbaum, I think fhe podint {i4:
The creatonr of the Anvodce was under the impression
“he had constructed a tennis cournt and Ao desdignated

on the invodlce. .
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THE WITNESS: We're getting back to: If it looks
like .a duck and walks like a duck and sounds like a
duck, it must be a duck.

THE CHAIRMAN: Thatl's a pretty safe way to determine
what a duck L4,

THE WITNESS: Well, not in my experience.

The Holding Corporation

The testimony revealed a complicated collection of loans
and mortgages on the Somerset Hills property, including
about §92,000 held by Stein-Rose Realtv Co., which Mr. Steinbaum
identified as "both my mother and father."
In addition, there was one mortgage held by Concord
Investment Group, which had been reduced from £56,100 in
1975 to about £10,000 at the time of the public hearing.
Peculiarly, it was not included amoné the mortgages reguested
by and submitted to the S.C.I. during its investigation.
Prodded by counsel, Mr. Steinbaum managed to recall the unusual
high interest charges for the money this Concord group loaned
to his Home School's company:
Q. Do you hnow the percentage, what peicent the
honey was Loaned to your corpchation at?
A, Yes. It was e%tremely high at one point, and
other mortgages are a lot less. I recall figures
from eight percent to fourteen.
0. Does twenily-one percent ning a bell zo.you?

A. It's very possible.
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Q. 15 twenty-foun percent alsc a possibility?

2. I would recall thirty at the time. If I

could have gottén it for thirty percent, when T
needed the money desperately, I would have paid
any amount.

0. That was secuned by a thind montgage on the
building; 44 That cornrect?

L. That's correct.

Q. And when did you f4irst cast Zhat montgage? Do
you recall?

A. No, I don't. Again, I would say perhaps three
or four years ago. |

Q. ALL night. 15 Zhere any other Lndebtfedness cf
.Home Schook o4 Warrenville, Zhat you can think of,
on a Long-Lterm basis? -

A. No.

Q. Deoes Lt have several shori-Zeam noftes which -
Lt's paying?

A. Yes, it does.

Q. ALL night. 1In fLscal 1976 Zhere were s4x short-
tenm notes casit Ain the amounts of the foflowdng:
$660, $6,600, $6,500, $12,500, $11,500, $7,000. What
was that money used fon?

&A. To operate the school.

Q. Wexne they secunred Loans?

A. No. They were personal signature.

0. 0Of whom?
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A. Myself.

Steinbaum's Income

‘At one point Mr. Steinbaum said he had no income other

than his $31,200 salary as head of Somerset School but ex-

hibits subseqguently entered into the record indicated other-

BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. Mr. Stednbaum, do you devote one hundred per-
cent 0f your time to Somenset Hifls School?

A. Yes, I do.

0. Do you have any ofhen business or occupation?
A. No, I do not.

Q. Do you necedive any Lincome from any othen
.buéinEAé on occupation?

A. No, I 8o not.

Q. Do you hecedive any 4income from any other entity
othenr than Somenrset HiLLs School, Inc.?

A. No, I do not.

A few minutes fater Counsel Siavage refurned %o Zhe

sdubfect of Steinbaum's compensation:

Q. Do you hold a posiftion of presdident of Home
Schoot of Warnenvifie?

A, Yes, I do. | _

Q. Axne you presently compensated for that positfion?
A. I beliéve I am., I haven't seen the tax returns,
but I'm certain at the end of the year my accountants
either develop a bonﬁs for me--I don'ﬁ think that I'm

on salary.
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0. 1 show you whaf's been manked Eih;bit C-53
for the purposes of ddentification, which £is

the U.S. Cohporation Income Tax Retfuan for Home
Schood of Warnenville {for the peniod September 1,
1975, Zhhu August 31, 1976, and 1 would reden

ycu to Page 7 c¢f that Lincome Zax heturn LLsting:
"Name o4 Officen: Laurence Stedinbaum. Title:
President. Time devoted %o business: ALL.
Pencentage o4 corporation stock owned: Fiftu.
Annuak amcunt ¢f compensation: $22,100." 1
would ask you L§ Zthat compents with your re-
collection?

A. I would, I would accept this.

Q. How much did you recedve for Somehrsel

during that giscal yean?

A. What year are you réferring to?

Q. Fiscal year 1976. "75., Excuse me.

A. That would be 31,200.

Q. Was that fthe same sdltuation in prion yeans,
also?

A. I don't know. I haven't the document in front
of me.

Q. Okay.

A. This is a specific the accountants work out.’
Q. Okay. 71 show you what's been marked Exhibii
VC-52 fon the punpose of Ldentifdication, which punr-

pornts o be a copy of the U.S. Corporation ITncome
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Retunn for Home Schock of Warrenville ending
August 31, 1975, and nefer you to Page 2 o4

that Exhibit. Agadin, "Compensation cf Officenrs.
Laurence Stedinbaum, TLtfle: Presdident. Tdime
devoted to business: ALL. Percentage o4 sZfock
cwned: 50. Amount of compendation: $37,000."

T ask you whether Zhat comporats with youn ne-
collfection.

A. I would think this would be accurate.

0. fHow much did yoeu nccedve faom Scmernsel An
that year? 1s that thinty-cone-twe? From
Soemenset, now,.

A. This is what year? '757

Q. VYes,

A. It would be thirty-one-twc again.

Q. Do yoeu know how much you ane_neaeiuing AN

Zhe cunreni yean?

A, Nd, I have no idea. That's an adjustment
that the accountants make.

Q. 14 1 told you that for the fiscal year ending
§/31/1977, beginning 4in Septemben, 1974, that you
had neceived {rom Home, according ftc the books and
necohds of Heme, as salany $30,900, would Zhait com-
poht with your Aecoﬂﬂecfion?

A. As salary?

‘Q. Ves.

A. From Home School?
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0. Ves.
A. ©No, that would not.
2. Okay.
A. I would not‘agree with that.
ALL night. What would you aghee with?

.,:)

A. I couldn't agree that it was salarv. I don't
know what adjustments they make.
0. Welf, how much did veu gex? Let's call it
anything vou want, |
A. You know, this is something that you had
every reason to discuss with my accountants.
You're asking me technical guestions of a very
complex nature, which I would be happy to discuss
with yvou if I had intelligent énswers for you.

I think the important thing, as you direct
these guestions to me, is did I, in fact, get
this money and did I, in fact, pocket it. I
have to tell you, no, I did not, and that this
money, all of it, is reinvested in Home School
for the purposes of Somerset Hills School.

Now, vou want to investigate that, certainly -
direct your interest at that and I'd be happy
to respond.
Q. 1s your answexr, then, thait vou are nef respond-

ing to the Last cuestion.

A. ©No, I'd be happy to respond to it except I

don't know. You asked me a guestion--
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'Q. Yourn answer L5 you don't know?

A. --would I be surprised if I received thirty-
odd thousand dollars in that period of time.

I can't tell vyou whether I did.

Q. VYour answer 4Ls you don't kunow?

A. I don't know.

Q. That's all.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: How fan back is this

time perdiod we are talking about?

MR. STAVAGE: We ane talking about Zhe Zime
peniod Septemben 20th, 1976, o §/31/1977.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And you can'it nememben
whether you neceived that sum of money 4in

that time perdiod? |

THE WITNESS: I didn't receive any of it. It

is a bookkeeping entry.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Buf you dc acknowledge an
awareness 04 the bookkeeping entry?

THE WITNESS: I'm aware of many of.these entries.
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And this one 4in particulanr?
THE WITNESS: The last one that was just entered?
COMMISSTIONER POLLOCK: VYour salary.

THE WITNESS: My salary from Somerset I am very
aware of. I get that check every twe weeks and
that is my salary.

"COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: VYou are afso aware of Zhe

sum that you did noi rnecedve?
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THE WITNESS: In many instances, correctf
COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: And 4n fthis particular
instance?

THE WITNESS: Aéain, I say, in many instances.

I don't know in this particular instance.
COMMISSTONER KADEN: Ma., Steinbaum, it doesn'z
seem fo me Lhal ZThe quesilions are qudite as com-
plex as you are making Zhem. Mr., Siavage #read

to yeu from the corporate Lincome Zax netunﬁ fonr
this coaporation which ocwns fhe Land, and that
ceaporaie Ztax retunn indicafed as compensaficn

don you An those nefevant yeans the sums og 22,100
in fiscakl '76; 37,000 in fiscal '75; and, 1
gathern, Mr. Siavage, 30,900 in fiscaf '"77. Now,
fhat corporaticn submitied that refurn indicating
that it padid ycu thait compensaition. Now, Ls 4%
yourn festimony that you never hecelved that com-
pensation?

THE WITNESS: My testimony is that this is accurate.
The accountants accurately post monies that are
attributable to either salary or bonuses to me.
Often times those monies, rather than getting into
my pocket personally, are reinvested into the
opération before I ever see it.

COMMISSTONER KADEN: 1I'm not cconcerned with whethen
- the money was hednvested. T asked you whezthexn

you received as compensaiion fhe sums as heported
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on youn Federal fax returns.
THE WITNESS: The answer is correct.

COMMISSTIONER KADEN. Okay.

A Different Story

After consulting with his lawyer, Mr. Steinbaum said
his attorney had advised him that the Commission had been
referrins to monies from the Home School to him that "are
the overages between the lease, Somerset to Home School,
less any of the expenses, mortgaces expenses, et cetera,

and whatever that allowance may have been."

BY MR. STAVAGE:
Q. That's the meney that veu do get cut cf
Heme Scheel--
A. Correct.
0. --as oppesed to what veu zold us at Zhe
beginnirg oy this session. Coanect?
A. Well, I don't, I don't consider it in conflict.
Q. Okauy. 1Zx's a maifen c¢f judgment, ZLhcugh,

T would suppose.

Those Checks to Mr, Steinbaum

Counsel Siavage listed as Exhibits a "packet of checks”
from the Home School to Mr. Steinbaum, non-pavroll checks in
“the amounts of $9,800, $1,100, $500, $5,000, $1,500, which
Mr, Steinbaum described as "either loan or repavments of loans

or money due the corporation to me."
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9. How much do you curhently owe Zhe co&po&dtion?.
Do you know?

A. No, I don't-

Q. Dc you have any L{dea how much you owe?

A. At one time my--at one my indebtedness was iﬁ
excess of $100,000 to the corporation.

Q. Would it be approxdimately $94,000 now?

A. It's very possible. |

Q. Qkay. Other than the payroll and the Loans
grem the cexporation, are fhere any cther matiterns
in which Home Scheol pays you? Ox transferns money

te yeu? Leit me characterdze Lt that way.

A, Yes.

9. Hew A4 that?

4L, There are accounts--

0. Paadon?

A. I was waiting for you.

2. Go ahead. VYou can give me the answex.

A. There are accounts that are paid in my behalf

and, again, adjusted against my salary and my in-
terest in Home School at the end of the vear.
Again, this is something that the accountants
that met with your accountants discussed.

There are transfers, inter-company transfers,
that take place weekly and at the end of each year
- the books are closed of record and whatever adjust-

ments need be made, whether they are personal expenses



-138-

on my behalf, they are attributed to me personally.
If there are mopies that I have extended to the
corporation, toieither Somerset or Home School,
that then reflects itself in the adjustments and
at the end of each yvear the position I hold is

identified.

Mr. Steinbaum's "Cash Flow'

Commission Counsel asked the witness to identify three
"debit memos" dated in March, 1977, for a total of $§5,000
which were transferred from the acccocunt of the Home School
corporation to Mr. Steinbaum's checking account.

Mr. Steinbaum was asked if the purpose of these debit
memos from Home into his checking account were "for your

personal cash flow."

.A. Again, I have to tell you that these tfans—
fers are typical of our operation. There is
nothing unusual about it. The only unusual thing
is that these amounts are rather smzll. They
sometimes go in excess of 5000 and 10,000. That's
a money flow between myvself, Home School and
Somersét, and it hés been continuing ever since
the State of New Jersey delayed payment, when I
found myself having to borrow between 75 and
-$100,000 to meet my current expenses. This is

vthe reason that you see these exchanges of

monies.
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0. VYou axre noi denydng, are you, that the
corporation paid you the safaries that you
previously identified on The corporate Lincome
tax retunns? .

A, Not at all.

Q. Noi that you cladim that amount as dncome

on youh personal Aincome fax AeXurn?

A. Not at all.

Q. Do you recall how much you claimed as

income grom Home School ah younr pensonal Ln-
come fax nelurn?

A. This past year?

Q. For any yean.

L. No, I don't.

Q. Between Zhese debit memos and the checks
representing the Loans thene is a totaf of $23,000
in f4scal 1976, which wbuﬂd be added to youn
éaﬂany.oé $31,000 {nom Home Schooﬁ; for a total
of $54,000, and then added again to your salanry
frnom Somensext School of $371,200, the total would
be $85,200 from Somerset and Home Ain that fiscal
yean. Would you disagree with that figune?

A. With one exception.

. What is that?

A. You're stacking the cards.

A Tucrative Rental Arrangement

The Commission wanted to know how the $126,000 rental



=140~

figure for Somerset Hills School was arrived at. Mr. Stein-
baum said it resulted from "a number of meetings between
banking officials, our aécountants, attorneys, real estate
representatives for the value of the property." He said

it originally was "pegged" at $135,000 but reduced to

$126,000 after meetings with DYFS.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTONER KADEN:
' Q. And this L8 nent An a transaction between

fhe school of which you are the dinectorn and
the cenporaticn of which gou are The phesident?
A. Correct.
0. On a property which can nadlse mortfgages 4in
excesd of $300,000. Cernnrect?
A. I don't know what the sum total of the mort-
gages are, but I wouldn't be surprised if they
were that, in that amount.
0. And that rental of 120,000 more than covehs
the full cost of the propenty as evidenced by
the {fact that 4% produces, alsc, a surplusb
which L& then thansformed Antc compensafion {for
younsel§?
A. Uh—huhr
Q. Right. And Zhe resulf o4 That whole Taans-
action {4 Zhat, for example, in 1975, {iscaf '75,

you neceived 371,200 as dinectcn of the school. Cornect?
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A, That's correct.

Q. $37,000 as compensation as the corporaiion
neported Lt on thein tax netunn grom the Land
company; grom zﬁe Home School of Warnnenville
Conporation?

A. Correct

Q. O0x a ZoZal o4 cvern 68,000 in that yean.

Now, Msa, Siavage also asked you about these
transfens in Zhe Last school yearn fo younr
account, and 1 fthink you said Zhere were some
$5000 transferred dirnectly into younr cheching
account?

A. Often, correct.

0. And what was the nature of those funds?

A. Repayment of loans, adjustments of invest-
ments from one company into another. When I--
2. So that you--

A. When I said to Mr. Siavage that the cards
were stacked, I referred tec the combination of
monies that were attributable to me. But the;e
was no compensating balance of monies that I
returned to either Home School or to Somerset,
which again is a matter of record, and parallels
the sums thatIWere presented to me.

.Q. So that this $5000, ébn example, Thansfenned
“fto your chechking acecount you did not consdiden Zo

be income to you?
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A. Not at all.

Mr, Steinbaum, pressed to justify the rental arrangement,
contended that it not only conformed to the value of the property
but also reflected what he described as thé financial problems
of running a private school. When he spoke of his "nagging,
annoying, anxiety-creating" effcrt to "keep the ship afloat
and to maintain standards," Ccommissioner Kaden noted that he was
being well paid for his troubles:

0, Wetllf, while this ship Lis bedng kept aflfcat, uou

are collecting somewhene 4in excess of $65,000 in siate
schock gunds at fhe same Lime, fcr example, as vou

may know, Ihé Commissionen o4 Education recedves $43,000
ch the presddent cof Rufgerns “recedves somewhere in Lhe
neigﬁbonhccd ¢ 50,000. Dces Zhat secem fo you e be

a sound alfocation o4 public resournces?

E, ©Oh, I would love for the president of Rutgers to
take my place for a month and let him assume my
position.

As far as the Commissioner of Education is con-
cerned, I really don't know what his reponsbilities
are. I'm certain educationally and as far as
gualifications are concerned he excels.

I have stated before that vou have not traced
back the expenditures. While vou see all of this money
‘coming to me, you do not see the money returning
invested in a plant for children from the State of

New Jersey. There has been no comment about that;
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no comment about the need to borrow money; no comment
to.guarantee those loans. There has been not one word
- said here about my exposure. I think that's unfair.*
X X.X X
THE CHAIRMAN: But %c¢ gei back Zo one principle,
though., There may be Eiitle question that you have a.
Lot of expenses, and Lel's assume for the moment
They'ne all Legiiimate expendes That vcu are Lncurring.
They'ne the baxrnacfes on your ship., VYou axre not
bduggesting, are you, ain; that vour accountant breaks
cut the meney gaom Heme Scheol An a deddgnaticn ¢4
salanies sc that you can redinvest and put it back
inte Legifimafe expenscd foxr the schocel? VYeu ahe nci
suggesiing that?
THE WITNESS: I don’t understand.
THE CHAIRMAN: VYou axre nei Auggesting by sauding abcout
your ship having afl these barnacles on L&, which are
Legitimate expenses, That you have Z¢ keep putiting
money back in, Zhat your accountanit breaks the money
ouf 1o you 4n Zthe designation--
THE WITNESS: Oh, no.
THE CHAIRMAN: --0f safary forn you Zo pay a Legitimate
expense oé.zhe sdchoot? |
THE WITNESS: ¥o, no, not at all.

THE CHAIRMAN: Okay, Thank you, Ma., Steinbaum.

*See Pp. 128-130 for numerous loans to Mr. Steinpaum,
according to his testimony, on his personal signature
alone. :
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ABUSES LED TO ASAH

The next witnesses were Dr. David Holmes, President of
thé Association of Schools and Agencies for the Handicapped
(ASAH), and Mrs. Suzanne Greenman, Secretary. Each also
directed highly reputable private schools for the handicapped --
Dr. Holmes being Director of the Eden Institute for Autistic
Children in Princeton and Mrs. Greenman being Executive
Director of the Glen Kirk School for the Handicapped in
Morristown.

Dr. Holmes told how ASAH was formed in 1973 in the wake
of reports of abuses by certain private schools similar to
the improprieties that were aired at the Commission's public
hearings.

However, iny 23 to 25 private schools were listed as
members of ASAH, reflecting accorxding to testimony by both
Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman an inability on the part of a
number of schools to meet the relatively strict standards for
membership imposed by the association.

The Commission first guestioned Dr. Holmes about ASAH
standards and procedures:

Q0. Now, what does the Asscediation 04 Schools and
Agencdies fon the Handicapped do teo fay to delimdii

those abuses?

A. Well, we have a rather extensive and intensive
application, and within the application we trust that
‘'we have control for a majority of the kinds 6f problems

 that we are bringing up right now, with a series of
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checks and balances. And as we had.developed these,
we said, well, we can sit down and talk with
administrators of private schools and they could
probably do a gdod job of influencing us in saying
what a good school they have and so forth.

One cheék we have, which we think is one of the
most efficient checks we have, is we meet with each
of the teachers in the school system and sit down and
say, you have budgeted X number of dollars for
supplies and_you have budgeted X number of dollars
for curriculum development and X number of people on
staff reponsible for supervision. Is thig happening
in reality? &ng wha£ we are finding is that the
classroom teacher is the one going to be most
sensitive to where the money flow is going..

Q. Now, Zhe assccdaticn has, 1 Zhink, Zthrnee categordies
04 membenship. I1s that cornrect?

A. Yes, it is.

Q. And those cafegories are?

A. Applicant, and applicant level, basically, is a
non-member, but an individual who has éither received
an application or we have received an application but
have not had an opportunity to act on it. We also
have an associate membership level and we have a full
membership level.

Q. And the ftwenty-zthree schools that you menitdicned

as membens wene full members or did that Anclfude
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asscciate and full?

A. That includes associate and full.

Q. Okay. As a bontion o4 the applfication phocess,
de wou hegqudlre that the schock submit to an'aud{t?
A. Yes, indeed.

Q. Can you expﬁain that a L{iZztle bit?

A. Well, that we ask for in the preliminary, or

. actually in the application, and we expect to recieve
this through the mail, is a copy of their latest
C.P.A. audit and, also, a copy of their budget angd
we do cross reference. And then, of course, when we
do the on-site evaluation, actually, there's two
levels to the evalﬁation. One is the papérwork
evaluation within our own offices and then the on-
site evaluation to see if what they're saying in the
particular application holds trué in actuality.

Q. VYou go cut and visdii the sife?

A. Yes, we do. We spend a full day there.

Q. Okay. Is Zthe audit that is submitied with the
application process heviewed by anyone?

A. The audit is reviewed by our own evaluation
team, which are comprised of administrators of other
membership schools who know how to interpret audits
- and so forth.

2. Okay. What would happen cnce a membern becomes a
membex Lif you were fo percedve a panticular problem

with edlthen the management oi the fiscal nespensibility
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of that member school?
A, Well, we have a safeguard, primarily because we
have asked ourselves the same question. We are saying,
if a school looké really good in 1974 but we start
to hear rumblings of problems, and problems can
happen after six months of an assessment, although
we feel that our assessment is so thorough that the
conditions of this are rather slim, but if we hear
rumblings angd we were guite concerned as to what we
‘mean by "rumblings,” we finally decided that any
rumbling, whether it be from a parent, from a staff
member, from the Department of Education or from a
concerned citizen, would warrant our following up on
it. And our follow up procedures, basically, are to
make telephone conversation.with the school in guestion,
and if the response we receive from the telephone
conversation, we feel, is not adequate, and this is
determined by our executive committee, which is the
president, vice president and secretary-treasurer,
then an on-site visitationf and we don't call it
evaluation, we call it an on-site visitation, is
scheduled, and scheduled within two or three days so
there is no opportunity for rectification of whatever
problems were identified, and we do an on-site
visitation.
lQ. Thank you.

Have you, through fthe association, entened Lnta.

any Linterfoce with the Depariment of tducation?



~148-

A. We have regular monthly meetings, and we are
currently in the process of developing and executing

a grant for forﬁalization of our evaluative procedures
in concert with the State Department of Education's
evaluative procedures to control much of what has

been discussed over the past two days.

Q. Have you been discussing thaf {cn sometime now?

A. We have been discussing that since the latter

part of this past summer.
XX X X

Q. COkay, Da. Helmes, you mentioned before that

there was a substaniial inchease in the numbekr of
schoofs seeking membenship Ln ASAH. Has Zhat gone

up 4n the verny necent past at all?

2. I think that we have noticed a larger increase

in application or reguests for applications in the
past, as I said eérlier, in the past few months, and
I would, just to cover myself, I would say within the

past six months.

Bigger Boards, More Meetings

Mrs. Greenman, speaking from the standpoint of five years
as Executive Director of the Glen Kirk School, described how
difficult it would be to run a proper private school following
proaedufes outlined previously in the S8.C.I. hearings

by other school officials:
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Q. OQkay, You have heard boand of directors consisiing
0f, 4n mosl cases, two fo three Zo {our people. How
mang membeis ane on your board of dirnectons?

A. Twenty-four.

[ TwenZy-foun people?

A. Yes.

Q How often deoes your board of dirnectors meet?

A The board, the full board,'meets every other
month. The executive committee of that board meets
on the alternate months, so© we have meetings every
month.

Q. Yeu heard, 1 think, Zestdimony thai some boarnds of
directons meet once cn twice or three Zimes a year 4in
these hearings. Weuld Lf be possible Zc run your
schock Lnrzhat manner? .

A. No, it certainly would not. We depend on our
board too much.

0. What kind of people are on the boand of directorns?
A, We have been able to secure for ocur board, a
variety of educational and supervisory people from
the school system. We have businessmen from various
walks of life, including corporation presidents. We
have a lawver. I take that--yes, we do havela lawyer
now. We have a C.P.A., who is a senior partner in a
large accounting firm in New York. We have women,
"whose role is perhaps more social; also to do more

of the day-by-day legwork that women trustees can do.
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0. Now, you had a hand personally in the founding

of Glen Kink Schook, did you not?

A. Yes.

Q. As a mazien o4 fact, 1 think Liz's 5ai£ te say that
you were the founder of GLen Kirnk School?

A. Yes.

1o

14 Zhat conkecit?

A. With a good deal of help, but, yves, I was.

0. In the early time shorntly befone the schocl went
into operaiticn, did ycu revdew the plans for the
operation of the school with vardous hesource pecple
in the dif4ernent progessions, Lncluding accouniting,
Law, el cetera?

A, Yes, indeed, we did. 1In fact for two years we
reviewed plans with professional and lay people alike.
Actually, with the state department. Yes.

Q. Oray, We have had, afsc, some Zestimony that
sevenal of the preblems related in the Last twe days
wenre cheated by the gact cf Lack of cash fLow. Was
there any panticular recommendatfion from fthose
nesounce pecple to GLen Kink School when fhey were
stariing up regarding the manwner of deafing with that
fiscal problem? |

A. Yes, there was, and I must say, I'm very grateful
to them. They felt very strongly, the founding board

"of seven trustees; before we actually opened our doors
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we would have to have a fund to get started with, and
that fund at that time was $20,000 and they gave us
exactly two months to raise that fund. But we aid,
and ever since tﬁen we have been able to add to it.
So, in the beginning of the year, which, as has
been testified, is a period of time when no money is
coming in from the sending districts, we have our

fund that we can rely upon.

Reserve Fund Eaées School Board Delays

Commissioner Lane was concerned about the pattern of
tardiness on the part of local school boards in making their
reguired payments to the private schools:

COMMISSIONER LANE: How much delay dc vou encounier
with the school district paying you? Do you have a
paoﬁﬂem despite your fund, ;n you'd have a prcblem
without that {und denated?

MRS. GREENMAN: We would have a very serious problem
without it. |
COMMISSTONER LANE: Has therne been any move made 2o
have the school distrnict nespond on time, on somewhat
so00nen than they haye nesponded on payments?

MRS. GREENMAN: We have sent them the usual bills.
We have sent them the usual bills. We have sent them
the usual reminders, and we followéd up with phone
‘calls. But that's it. We haven't gone further than

that.
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COMMISSIONER LANE: VYcu don't get ihe answen you
Swant; 45 that cornnect?

MRS. GREENMAN: In many cases we do. +Again, I'm not
generaliizing. In many cases, I would say, most of our
money is in by the month of November. But, for
instance, right this minute we are still behind about
§35,000.

COMMISSTONER POLLOCK: Welf, what is the time Lag
between the submissdon o0f youn sitatement hreguesiing
payment, Af you wilé, your Lnvodice, to the schock
district and &eceipircd the moneu?

MRS. GREENMAN: Again, I think it varies. I think
some of them get it right in, and with others it could
be a time--well, the ones who are still in arrears to
make up the total of thirty-five, they must be, they
must be five or six months behind.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: What explanation do Zhey offen
goen debay in payment?

MRS. GREENMAN: I really--I can't guote them. I'm
sorry. I don't have an answer for that. Problems,
but I can't be specific.

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: Weuld you Lthink L% would be
helptul Zo have scme kind o4 a regufaticn ch rufe
that reguired payment within a centain numben ¢f days?
-THE WITNESS: I do, because it's got to he a problem.
We're just very fortunate having this_fund that we can

draw from,.
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DR. HOLMES: Just to interject, if I might. According
to the rules and regulations, private schools that
work with handicépped youngsters cannot bill for the
educational procedures or practices until after the
services have been rendered, and, so, for the month

of September tuition is submitted, or the bill for
tuition is submitted at the end of September and then
the schools will not receive it until the end of
October or November. So, even a thirty or sixty-day
limitation would still be a problem, but a little bit
less than a problem for some schools that are five

or six monfhs in arrears. |
COMMISSTONER LANE: Welkf, a ten-day nulfe or Zwenty-
day rule would be more helpful.

DR. HOLMES: It would, yes. -

COMMISSIONER POLLOCK: The problem you have, 1 asuppcse,
is the Lecal schook board, which meets monthly,
perhaps, has Lto approve your statement.

MR. STAVAGE: Would you think a system that would
suggest prepaument of Zhe Eiﬁﬂ_aé Long as the expensesd
weie properly audited aften the mondes werne padid oul
by the fLocal school disinicts would be unwise, £f you
undersfand me?

DR. HOLMES: Yes, I understand vou, and I think I can
only speak for myself and speak for the members of the

"association, but I feel that would help in the cash
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flow problem. There is a trememdous veoid between

when you start seeinog monies coming in.

EXAMINATION OF MRS-éREENMAN BY MR. STAVAGE:
0. ALL night. Mns. Greenman, returndng Lo the
GLen Kink Schook, what are your duties as Executive
Dinecten of GlLen Kink Schock?
A. I, as they say, I am where the buck stops. I am
the organizational leader of the school under the
board of trustees. My duties are not classroom duties.
We have a program coordinator who really runs our
educational program. She and I share the respon-
sibility of integrating our clinical services into our
‘educational program. I'm a troubleshooter. I'm
always there. I do fund raise. That is a part of my
responsibility. Fund raise, now, from private sources.

Is that what you want to know?

G. VYes, LT 4s.

How many hours a week would you say it takes you
to atiend youn dutdes af the school; that 45, hounrs
wheneven spent, at the school orn elfsewhene?

&, Well, that's important. I would séy, if you
mean literally wherever spent, It probably takes me
fifty, sixty, hours.

COMMISSIONER LANE: May 1 ash you L you Zhink Lt's
‘possible fo pheperly conduct a school with youxr
dufies ai a headquarntens centen some four mifes

remogved faom the scheol and you, somebody Ain your
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posdition, not going fo the schoel but once cn Zhhee
on poun Limes a yean?

MRS. GREENMAN: i certainly can't begin to see how it
could be done.

COMMISSICONER LANE: Deoes your conperaition--1 suppose
LE's a nonprc it corporaticn., Does L& ouwn titde Lo the
neal estate that ycu ccoupy?

MRS. GREENMAN: No. We rent two floors from the
Morristown Unitarian Fellowship Church. We rent,.

in other words.

COMMISSIONER LANE: And you say you have fortu-edight?
Was Lt ferntu-edlght in number Ln voun schook?

- MRS. GREENMAN: No, it was fiftv-four. But we have
forty-seven--I'm sdrry. We have forty-six on that
campus. We have an off-campus satellite program.
COMMISSTIONER LANE: And ycu own no neal estaie?

MRS. GREENMAN: No real estate.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: [What rental do you pay forn those
two fLocas of the--

MRS. GREENMAN: 11,000.

COMMISSTONER LANE: For fhe whole year ok nine oh--
MRS. GREENMAN: Yes.

COMMISSTIONER LANE: And dc you $4ind the quantens you
have adequate fon youn openation?

THE WITNESS: Yes, we find them adeguate. We do not-
‘find them a hundred percent appreopriate. For instance,

we would like to have preschool children enrolled at
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Glen Kirk. We would like to start Qith the child
who's very young, and we can't do it because we have
two sets of very steep stairs and it just would not
be appropriate for very little children. So, we are
looking for a more appropriate facility, either to

rent from a vacated public school or buy our own.

The Commission asked the school association experts to
explain what they regarded as a proper proportion of adminis-~

trative costs to the total costs of a school.

EXAMINATION OF MRS. GREENMAN BY MR. STAVAGE:

Q. Mrs. Greenman, 1 have marked as Exhibit C-70
what purpenits Zc be the budget of Glen Kirnk School
grom 9/1/77 o §/31/7&. I show L% Lo you and ask
you L4 Lt appropadately represents what 1 descrdibed.
A, Yes, it does.
Q. Thank you.

Some of the facts that we have had in Zhis heardng
represented adminisirative coai as the avernage ¢f
the overall budget of the school befween ftwenity-five
and forty percent Ln some cases. Dc yocu have any 4idea
what youn admindistrative cosis are compared To youn
overall budget as far as a nough pexrcentage 4in Lockdng
ai thcse figures?

A. I would say they were pretty close to ten percent.
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EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY MR. SIAVAGE:
Q. Dn..Hozmea, does the assocdlation have any thumbnail
sketch o{ what zhey think the admin&aziatiue costs
shoukd bean Ain &éﬂaiionéhip to the total budcet?
A. This is one area we are very cautious about and
we get very, very--we guestion quite heavily any costs
that exceed twenty percent., We figure fifteen percent
to twenty percent is a reasonable amount, and we smile

a lot when we see ten percent.

What about "arms-length” fentals? The ASAH witnesses said
they were the rule, that the "rent-lease" arrancement described
earlier in the hearing was unheard of. |

COMMISSTIONER LANE: T wcould L£ike Zo ask Da. Hcolmes
about whether any ogf your members c¢f youn assocdatien
deal at ﬂeéé-Ihan-anm'A-Eeﬁézh in nentals. Do any
04 youn member associations, non-profit corporations,
nent from a coaporation that L4 owned oh operated by
some ¢f the membens of the non-profii conporation?
DR. HOLMES: I think I can't answer for every
particular school that's a member of the association,
But I would say the majority of the member schools
rent, for the most part, rent from religious-affiliated
operation; for example, renting church facilities and
so forth. But there are also full members who own
 their own facilities, and we don't know of any--as
of this asking, I don't know of any of the member
schools who have a rent-lease-purchase agreement that's

indicative of what we have been hearing today.
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COMMISSIONER LANE: When you say some of them own
thedin. own phoperties, you mean that nen-profil
echporation ocwns- the proeperty Zhey occupy?

DR, HOLMES: Exaétly.

COMMISSIONER LANE: Now, Let's assume that we have a
situation where the non-phofit conporation oh At
inconponatons and Lts operatons have some property
oven hene, and owned undeﬁ ancthen corporation, and
nent that propenty frcm themselves, Ln effect. . Do

yocu have any Ldeas as Lo how an evaluation of a

propen rental shceuld be made 4n such a case?

DR. HOLMES: I think what we have to do is, we have

to look at the reason for doing that, Many, many
times state agencies, whether it be Department of
Human Services or‘Department of Education, make it
difficult to put mortgage money on the budget. There-
fore, they almost reguire the particular school to
rent, which is a reasonable expenditure of state
funds, and so, therefore, there are situations such as
that.

We do have--the one thing we've got going for us
is, as an association we happen to know what each
member school is paying for rent and we are able to
look at that and keep it within reasonable--within a
degree of reasonableness.
| To answer your guestion more specifically than

that, it woulad be difficult at this point.
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COMMISSIONER LANE: 1'm suggesting, and really asking
your opdinicn of AL, whether on not when we dc haug

Zhis ﬂeé&—than-aﬁm’b—ﬁength dealing, whether thene
sdhouldn't be anrindependent appraisakl, wnet the cwnen's
appraisal oh his asking figure, but whether 4% shouldn'Z
be an entirely Andependent appradisal of that property,
dndependent decﬁa&aiibn as to Lits rental valfue and 4s¢
fosth.

DR. HOLMES: I think if there was any guestion about
‘the amount of money or maybe even as a safeguard about
what are considered, what are not considered appropriate
parameters, to have that independant appraisal, I

think, would be a very wvalid and appropriate kind of

recommendation.

-

The more compact the private school complex, the more
efficient énd productive, the ASAH officials indicated. S§.C.I.
Chairman Rodriguez recalled testimony earlier in the day by
the operators of schools with offices and educational facilities

spread out over miles of terrain.

EXAMINATION BY THE CHAIRMAN OF DR. HOLMES:
Q. Is there anyone Ln youh assdcciaiion, on dees your
asscediation consdiden the efficiency with which zhe
schook, 4on Ainstance, cbtains property Zo be used as
a school facifity? And Left me make that as clearn as
‘T can.

We heand this mo&ning that there was one facdllity
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that, An purchasing a vaxriety of parcels, that houses
wehe somewhat spread apart, which, 4in my opindon,
woufd appear %o 52 an inegficient way of expensing
out meney fon Zhe handicapped children. 14 thenre any
thought, con does ycur assocdation conduct any efficiency
sfudies Ain Zhait regard?
A. What we look at is, if, for example, between the
facilities or between the houses or buildings on the
property, if there is a lot of student flow, and we
figure that, and we feel that the student flow reguires
more than fifteen minutes, then we would regquest that
kind of distance, and, of course, because of inclement
weather and so forth, I think, there would be large
consideration brought to this particular fact. And--
but I doubt that we would gquestion if in each of these
particular buildings separate programs were being
performed.

I think from the standpoint of efficiency, you
have to look at what the cost of grounds were at
purchase time and what it would cost to actually

build buildings closer and so forth.

VEXAMINATION 0F DPR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER LANE:
Q. How about admindistrative flfow, four orn five mifes
apanrt.
"A. We have problems. I have problems, and I think

the association would have problems with the idea of
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having administrative offices that are separated from
the actual ongoing education practices.

My office at the Eden Institute is right in the
middle of the school, and even I have difficulty
sometimes keeping track of what's going on at the
various levels of wvarious programs, and it's a full-
time job just to keep track of everything.

So, any kind of distance from the proaram would

make it very, very difficult, if not impossible.

Tuition Reimbursements

The ASAH officials testified at some length on the problem
of non-public schoel tuition reimbursements, particularly on
the need to have the rates more accurately reflect the cost of
educating the child in the rate category to which the student

is assigned.

EXAMINATION OF DR. HOLMES BY COMMISSIONER KADEN:
Q. fHas the astsociation fradled to evafuate at all
afitennatives to The system of cost reimbunsements
that we now have?
A. What we have done, and this is something I would
like to get on the record as well, is we have on
various occasions brought to the attention of the
Department of Education some of the problems of the
_cprrent system of tuition, and in August we presented

"to the State Board of Education, and presented our
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problems and our feelings; the problems with tuition.

Right now, not only do we have cash flow problems
from the standpdint of delay of payment, but we also
have cash problems because of the status guo that
tuition has reached to the private schools., 1976 and
'77 there was X number of doilars allocated for the
various categories of exceptional children. 1877-78
we found that in some of these categories it was
actually a deduction in tuition.

We went to the State Board of Education saving
you can't feasibly operate again. Again, we are only
represenfing guality schools who are members, not aill
the guality schools throughout the state. We represent
our guality schools in saying we, as an association
and members, find it very d{fficult to operate at a
reduced tuition level. Sco, we did make recommendationS.
We have talked with various people at the Department
of Education level and we are currently in negotiation,
although we feel somewhat‘frustrated.
0. As I undenrstand the current system, the board sets
these maximum fudlticn rates on a category-by-category
basis, and then the individual school asks gon the
maximum usually or some other nate. In fcllowing the
testimony of the Last fwo days, T think 4t fair ;o say,
at Least, with a couple ¢f these schools that eithen
A%z doesn'? cost that much money, Zhat maximum nafe 2o
provide an education f¢ a chifd in that cazegory, o4,

if At does, dindeed, cost that much, Zhe child 45 beding
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shoatchanged because we have seen substantial ﬁmouﬂi$
of money going 4into edlthen wholly impropern anreas oh
excessive ouenhe&d, excessive rent payments and the
Like, |

A. I think it would be the latter case, as I understand
you right now.

Q. That Zhe chifdren a&e.being shortchanged?

A. What we are finding as an association when we go

in to assess a program, we assess it at a fiscal
administration level and we assess it at a programatic
level. You can actually charge less than the maximum
tuition rate and still shortchange the level and

cﬁarge the maximum and not have the services in a
guality sense because vou need more than the maximum.

Q. Depending how yeu are allocating that?

A, Exactiy. If you allbcate to the director, any
personnel, or for whatever reason, into capital funds,
thousands of &ollars, no matter what the tuition rate,
the children are the ones suffering. That's our
problem right now. That's what we are tving to rectify.
0. Does that suggesit that a neimburnsement sysitem

;haz docused more on a cosit-by-cosd approach, what some
people call. a cost-box appreach, Locking apprcach,
Looking at admindsirative expensesd, and operating
expenses, and curricula expenses and 50 fonth,
‘categonry by cafegory rathen fhan on a simple per-

ehifd gormula, weuld be a more apphropiiate system of--




-164-

MRE. GREENMAN: You mean program-oriented budgeting?
COMMISSIONER KADEN: Exactly.

A. Something like that would be much more sensible,
I believe. In actuality, probably could be costed
out on a per-child basis in the long run. That would
be much more sensible.

To do that, the Department of Educaticon has
recently developed a system of cost accounting, and
each private school has to send these forms in. This
is the step in the right direction.

The position of the asscciation is tc have each
school, each private school that works with the handi-
capped, be reimbursed on the factors that it cost for
the education of those children, allowing for the
opportunity of the private school to do its own
private fund raising to add services they feel are
necessary for the child.

MRS. GREENMAN: So that each school will be reimbursed

based on the services that they render to the child.

ASAH and the State

Commissioner Kaden asked Dr. Holmes and Mrs. Greenman to
describe their relationship with the "relevant" departments
and officials of state government. He asked Dr. Holmes to

discuss it "in terms of the future of that relationship."

‘A. Our peosition right now, and I will reiterate it,

is that we have developed, and I think we have a rather
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amiable relationship with the Department of Education,
a rather close relationship with Jim Richardson and
Eleanor Engelbrecht. I feel they're going out of
their way to be éooperative with us, and us with them,
because they realize the problems and realize the
association is trying to help them monitor and control
some of the difficulties being presented as of late.
So, I think we've got a good relationship.

0. Without jumpding ahead 04§ ocurnselves at all, 1

Lhink my Ampressdicn as a resudd of exposune fo this
preblem i that we are deafing with a sendcusly
deqeciive statufe; fhat even Zhe bgét-ini@ntioned
peopfe in the refevant departments are at a seadcusd
disadvantfage gdven the statufe and given Lthe nesounces
they'ne gdven to adminddten this proghram. 1s that

a characterdzation fthat you would shane?

A, I would think so. 1In fact, one of the things that
we extend to the Department of Education is our services
to help in just these issues.

MRS. GREENMAN: I think Mrs. Engelbrecht testified
yesterday that she was & one-person Eureau to go ouf
and monitor a hundred fifty schools, which we éid a
little arithmetic on. She'd be able to do it once
every twénty years, really.

COMMISSTONER KADEN: Right. 1 think my comments

‘neflected, An panrt, on that fesdtimony. Ferhaps out
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Uf thede hearings and cut of the efionts of your
assoclation, one thing thait will come 48 a proposal
gon Legisbfative ﬁeﬁonm that your assocdation and Zhis

Commissicn can ccoperate omn.

Many Outstanding Schools

As they concluded their testimony, the ASAH officials
said they hoped the media would in some manner demonstirate
that there are a large number of private schools who are
"providing guality education for the handicapped." Chairman
Rodriguez emphasized that the Commission had sought to make

thig fact clear throuchout its procesdings:

THE CHAIRMAN: I think the statements from the
Commissdon have condisfently been that at nce Lime are
we thyding to suggest that thene anen'?t good scheoofs
and a Lct o4 dedicated pecple working for the

bencgit 0§ the handicapped chifdren. Our Ansidinels
are somewhat hedightened, howeven, when, and especdally
now since 1 heard from Dn. Holmes, thai L4 the Zudltion
may not always be exactly adeguafe and then we heaxn

o4 some abuses, that we have fo get on with some
nathen dramaitic changes. But T think we have con-
sdstently sadid we don't want o say Lhese things o
dethact grom these whe are dedicated in Zhe fdield and

I know Zhene axre many.
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DIFFICULTIES AT THE STATE LEVEL

The final witness wes Dr. James Richardson, State Director
of Specizl Educetion in the Department of Education since 1973.
Eis zppeszrance climaxed & long period of cooperation with the
Comsriesion Surinc the esrlier phases of its inguiry, uring
which he 2lso testifieé at private hearincs of the £.C.I.

Counsel Lizvace directeé Dr. Richardscn's aitention to some

[

contrels expesed by the Comriesion

puklic sescsions:

€. 71 weuld suppcse that veu ese awase ¢4 the
Commissdcs's concenn al this poedni Ln 422 dngudisng of

special educczicrn is xhe fiscal respersibilizy ¢f Zhe
schoeeds and mears and marnneré of paveuts of publidc -
mendes thuacugh the educaticnal neimbutsement svsienm
cf épeﬁihz educaziorn, )

ke Eaue deali 4n executdve sedsdicr with scme of

the regulations that deal withk special educaiicn. 1
wendered whether those neoulatiens are unden scrutdiny

as a nesulr ¢f the hearing here today, ox wexe they
under scauiiny prior o the heardirgs here today?

1 wondexr 44 vou can revdew that e L[ittlc bi% wiil. me.
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Z. I think they &re under scrutiny. I think I digd
explain to the Commission that up until 1975 I was
prohibited from collectinc data related to financial
status of private schools under a section, Title 18z,
which was passed in 1903. At that point in time I
recuested an opinion from the attorney ceneral's
office ané received back an opinion that the private
Bector under specisl education was, in essence,
guasi-public and, therefore, at this particular point
in time I can g¢go forward and becin to collect data.
The first financiesl data was collected in July
of 1875 from the private schools in the State of New
Jersey.
€. Ckay. New, wveu had atIEmpied, had weu net,
Ze gex a decdsden as to whether you ceufd collect
such daZe fern seme Zime dusing gouh pesiticrn in Zhe
depa&tmen;; L1 thait cornect?
A. Yes, that's correct.
Q. And veu f4nally get 4x, 1 think, wher a diviscn-
Level persor abeve yeu changed?
A. That's correct.
Q. Had vou applied tc an asaiszant Commissicren?

A, Yes.
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Q. And been toldd no fcr sometime?

A. Yes.

Q. And Zhen Eaiéa on were aflowed 2o apply to Zhe
atioaney general for thazt particularn dectson?

4. That's correct.

Q. Was the decision a clear one in your reading of
LE7

A, Yes, very clear.

Q. Now, s4ince you have been collfecting the {inanciafl
data, 1 would assume fthaft yeu have also had Li nevdiewed
by youn depanitment?

A, Yeg, we have it reviewed.

Q. Who s nesponsible for that review?

A, Mrs. Eleanor Engelbrecht.

. Have you also had audits done of pariicular schocfs?
A. Yes, we have.

Q. How have you worked that? Have you werked fthat with

your own rescurce people o4 moved oﬁzéide the bunéqu?
A, We have used our own resource people through the
Department of Administration and Finance5

4. And that i3 also 4in Ihe.Depa&Imeni_O£.Educaiion?
A, 1In another diviéion..

. 14 4% unusual fo use Ihdée kinds ¢4 rescurces 4o
you? |
_A. For me, yes.

G. Okay.

A. We do use them as it relates to auditing public

schools in terms of all programs.
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Q. Is their function within the Depantment of
Education 2o suppfy resounce people forn all audifing
needs ox dc they work 4in anothen specdfic divisdicn
and just supply you with your needs on an as-needed ad
hoe basis? |
A. They supply us as needed on an ad hoc basis.
U, They have thedin own specific reponsibifities and
are nok, 4n effect, a pecl cf accountfant talent?
A. We're really drawing on people who have another
responsibility.
Q. 1 suppcse ycu see I'wm gettfing the question of
whethen L%t weuld be betier for you Zc have your cun
auditing capabllity within fthe bunreau.
A. I believe it would be better.
Q. What 48 youn sitaffing Level now with regard o
the people you have avadifable to you to rneview the
budgets?
A, In addition to Mrs., Engelbrecht, we have about
twenty-five staff people, who can be available at
various points in time when there are days that they
are not assigned into one of the other areas of
special education, who can work with her as it relates
to the visitations and the approval of the private
school.

Mrs. Engelbrecht does almost all of checking the
jaudits or checking the financial data that comes into
the office. That begins in July and ends early in

the month of September.
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Q. Have you ever personally assdisted her on cccasion
Ain thoat funciion?

A. Yes, I have.

150 Schools, One Overseer

Dr. Richardson's testimony demonstrated the hardship of
maintaining a quality program with the limited personnel at

his disposal.

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSTONER LANE:
Q. VYou're tafking about papeawork, Aevdewding paperwork?
A. Just reviewing all of the budgets of the hundred-
fifty private schools in state and the hundred out of
state. | |
Q. Just one person doding that?
A. That's correct. -
. And that gives Little time fo g¢ out An the
field and Loek about, does Lt?
A, We try and do our visitations during the school
year. This takes place during July, August and the
beginning of September before programs are really in
operation.
Q. How maﬁy people do you have doing Zhat?
A. In visitation? It will depend upon, as I
indicated, the members of the staff that are available
at that particular point in time. I would guess
‘we've done maybe fifteen validations since September
at this particular point in time in.the private sector.

Q. 04 a hundred-§ifty schoods?
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A. Uh-huh.

EXAMINATI&N BY MR. SIAVAGE:
Q. Do those visditaticns include any financial review?
A. Yes, they do.
Q. COkay. What {8 the nature 0§ the financial neview?
A. For some of these we've been taking the auditor
from Business and Finance out with us. For others,
it's simply our review of the budget as we go out
with our team of people to look at the schools.
Q. Weuld you app&oximaie as a necessary sfaif Level
0f an auditding capabdility within youn own bureau ZThat
could handle the system as LT 44 personally sed up;
that 446, budgeit submission, auditing and then a tulificn-
per-chifd cost, which s defdlvered to the schoct by the
Deportment 04 Education? '
A. Number of personnel?
2. VYes.
A. Minimally, probably three.
Q. COkay. The Department of Educaiion has recently
passed a body o4 negufations deafing with specdal
education; 48 that coanect?
A. That's correct.
Q. Do those negufatfions address Zhemselves fo the
amelionation of any prcblems Zhat have been porirayed

‘An Zthese heanings?



-173-

A. Some.

Q. Okay. They don't specifically address auditing
and Zthings of ZLhat nature?

A, No, they do ﬁot.

Q. Have you, edither perscnally orn the department,
given any thought fte a suggestion, that ycu probably
heand as you sat 4in Zhe gallenry, that Commissdiones
Kaden made o4 a pessibility ¢f a ccast bex ch reascnable
cost approach nathen Lhan as opposed to a per-child
tuition rate te scfve some of the difficulties we
have heand cver Zthe past Twe days?

A, I think that would be a way to move,. Part of
our problem now, as I think was indicated, was the
law itself, which says we can spend no more than the
maximum amount of money be%ng spent in the public
sector. If we move on a per-pupil cost, there is a
likelihood that, because of the severity of some of
the youngsters, we would far exceed the maximums

allowed us now by law and by regulation.

Coping With Fiscal Abuses Difficult

The Commission gquestioned how the department could "respond
to exploitation of the system" -~ particulary, as counsel
stated, "if you have allegations or even proven cases where
persons were exploited." Would Dr. Richardson have a mechanism

at his disposal?

A. To a degree. Primarily on program issue rather

than a fiscal issue, we have closed private schools
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on a lack of program base. When you get to the fiscal
issue, because of the way the laws read and the
regulations, thgre is more difficulty for us in terms
of what we do once we determine that there is a

problem.

Would regionalization of the system help?

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSICONER LANE:
Q. T've been somewhat surprised, I'm sune everybody
has, that some of Zhese private schcols will have
brought to them frem as many as thinty miles, twenty-
give mifes, day students back and fonth. Tsn't
Zherne some way 04 regicnaklizing the system s¢ that the
pupLls brought 2o a schoof would bé neascnably close,
within ten milfes on f4ve mifes, ok whatever educaiionaﬂﬂy'
44 deemed wise and pnopen?~
A. We attempf to do that. I think part of the
problem is that there are 612 public school districts
in the state of New Jersey, each one autcocnomous unto
-itself, to a degree, and they are the people that
place the younasters in private schools. So that
supervisor of child study reviews that application,
generally has put an hour's time limit on travel as a
maximum that the handicapped youngster should travel
in the State of New Jersey at this particular point

in time. So, we've got an hour radius as it relates

to that.
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Q. Even an hour each way, twe hceuns on the road fox
a handicapped child secems pretiy excessive, doesn't
L27? |
A, Yes, it is,
Q. And can'it that probfem be fLooked at and corrected?
A. We are attempting to do that as it relates to
building five regional day schools in the State of
New Jersey to handle the severe population. That,
of coﬁrse, has not gotten under way as we had planned
it would.

We are now in the process of reassessing all of the
regions in the state as it relates to determining

appropriate sites and building.

The Commission sought more details on the critical problem

of auditing the non-public schools:

EXAMINATION BY COMMISSIONER KADEN:
0. 1 think Mr. Siavage asked you what kind of
auditing stafd you would need tc¢ do a propen job with
the%e schools., 1'm not sure 1 got zthe answenr.
A. I said, a minimum of three. If we are talking
about program people in addition, it would probably be
a larger staff. I.now, as I indicated, send my own
staff out as it relates to looking at the privaté
sector as they look at the public sector.
Q. Did the department include in Lts budget Aequesit
dor the next year any ALncheased audiling capacifty?

A. I included positions in my budget. I can't say
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to you whether or not that passed on to the Commissioners.
Q. Penhaps L& would be in onden, even before Zhis
Commission proceeds tc any {formal recemmendations, 2o
suggest thait you go back and talk 2o the Commissionexn

and see L4 he might be willing ¢ Look at that issue

and communicate some frequesit o Zhe Treasurner begore

Zhe executive budget L4 submitited.

Have you ever evafuated the alteanative vf using
cutside auditons as a subsiitute for chreating an
audizting staff 4n fhe depantment?

A. To the extent that we are using the Association
for Schools and Agencies as it relates to our dual
capacity looking at the private sector, we use public
school people. Sometimes business managers from a
public school will go out with us to look at the private
sector. So, we have tried to involve people in that
way as it relates to the evaluation process.

Q. 1zt might also be worth evaluating boih the cost
and effectiveness of conducting mcre Zhb&ough-going
audi{ts with cutside audifors as opposed Lo devloping
a stagd An the Education Department. 1 suspect

you Ahané with us the sense that to the detriment

o4 allf Zhose dedicated pecple who are aunnding good
schooks L you have even one schocl where 30 o4
C$40,000 on more 4is being diventfed to pensonal use--
"A. That's correct.

Q. --out of Speciaf Educaticn funds.
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Profiteering on the Handicapped

The Commissicon recalled testimony earlier in the day by"

Mrs. Farrell of the Manor Woods Academy.

EXAMINATION BY MR. STIAVAGE:

Q. Ma. Richardscn, we hearnd some Zestimony this
moaning grom a schood Ain South Jensey that it was
essentlally necediving $5,300 per student on ithe
educational end and then was having zthe students
educated 4in pubfdic school districts fon approxdimatedy
$3,300 payment from that school o a public schood
district. Essentlally, 4% was making whai fhe
Commission might feel was a profit of $2,000. Now,
the witness explained that that $7,000 was ﬁoi, A
efdect, profit because the ehild’'s educational
experience continued when the chifd neentered Zhe
nesddential schook, because 4t was a resddential
school, and that they wene helped with thein home-
work ox put 4n an educafional environment afier Zhey
got back from the public school.

Are you aware of that kind of situation exLsfing
in the system?
A. In that particular instance, a vear ago I approved
one youngster to go out to the public school as it
relates to a transition program so that the youngster
"could then return to his home and receive an educational
program. The only other experimental program, so to

speak, is one I have approved with the Glen Kirk
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School where we have a transition program where

the private school children are actualiy in a
public school program and receiving services.

0. With regarnd Xo Mancr Woods, 1 think fhe wiiness
did say you approved L%, It was as a pilot pro-
ject forn a neentiy proegham.

A. That's correct.

0. And you have ne knowledge, 1 guess, tLEL
shorntly befene foday, ch Ztoday, that that proghram
has mushroemed Zc¢ be approxdimafely edght cr--

A. None whatsoever, no.

THE CONCLUDING STATEMENT

Chairman Rodriguez summed up the public hearing testimony
and indicated the thrust of the Commission's subseguent

recommendations for corrective actiomn:

THE CHAIRMAN: Thekte being no furthesr witnesses,
I weuld £ike at This Zime Lo make a statement on
behalg of Zhe Commission.

In these pubfic hearings thene has been demon-
stnated the areed 04 a few nen-publfic scheok
operatons who have profited pernscnally at the ex-
pense ¢4 handicapped chifdren. There also has
demonsirated endtical deficiencies Lin the statuteny
and admindistrative sysiem for the mondforing ¢4
the $26 milfion program of Special Education that
L& to sernve these undeatunate children.

We will submiit Lo the Gevennor and the Legds-
Latune socn our recommendatfions for a strengthened
system.

Let me ginst nesfate cn behalf of the Commissicn
‘whait was emphasdized at fhe start cf this public
forum,



-179-

Qui inqudihy conceans both a grhoss misuse 04
the Specialf Education progham by certain private
schools and Zthe stafutory and admindstrative de-
gpLediencies ¢f the program's funding Aystem. This
system serves mere than 5,000 children whe -are
sufbesdng from cne ok mere ¢f buch sendcus mental
and phusical handicaps thai they are unable Zc¢
attend the public scheols. Mosxt of these chifd-
nen are enrofled in New Jensey's 125 private day
Achools and 25 private resddential schcols.

Local schook distnicts pay the Zultion nates --
partially funded by the siate -- nranging fhrom
$3,500 to $6,800, according fo about a dezen
handicap cafegohrdies.

The necessitu fon This progham is undispufed,
as attested by Ats strong publfic {inancial and
philoscphical backing.

These hearings have exposed examples cof a
callceus abuse of the system by some private
scheols and have demensirated the dnadequacy cf
the Law and hufes by which the sustem L5 ad-
ministened. These admindstrative weaknesses
also werne LLLustrazed by centain guesiionable
phactices by some entrhepiencurs fhat funthern
threatened fthe neputation cof the enfire system
as well as the dedicated and contdnuous public
endorsement upen which the puccess 6§ the phre-
gham depends.

The nange of misdeeds actual and apparent,
as hevealed by witnesses at this public forum,
reglected an appallfing high-handed disregand by
some goh the personal as well as educational
well-being o0f handicapped chifdhen in a minortty
of private scheols. The outrnight improprieties
and the quesiionable praciices and procedures
were depressingly wide-ranging -- despite the
nelatively smalkl sampling o4 such acitiviles:

+The administraton of Zthe Calais Schook

utilized tax funds afllocated to his non-pudblic
facility £o nofl up more than $40,000 in persoral
non-educational payouts Lin o two-yeanr pendcd.
These included a $750 "gift" Zo his brother-in-
Law, a trnip Zo Las Vegas, the acquisifion of ex-
pensive painting and scufptunres disguised as
"books and suppldles," excessive pensions and

- Ansurance coverage fon himseld and his wife, and
~a multitfude of Lax-exempited personal purchases
wilh school chechks of such items as a sterec
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system, books and magazines, Lawn equipment, swim-
ming pocf chemicals, cameras -- egven tennis balls
and sneakens. '

A formen fteachen at the above schocl ftestilfdied
that Zhe son ¢4 the admindistraton and his wige

" {each og whom 458 drawing $30,000 in annual salanies)
was at $13,000 a yearn the highest paid memben cof
the school's teachding stadf, was not certified and
Ahowef up azt the school only in the ajfteanoon Zwice
a week.

The busdiness managen o4 the Lincoln School ad-
mitied she and her assocdiate fourneyed fo Floadida
each year at the school's expense in a $4,000 van
paid gor out of public funds allocated to the
sehecl. In addition, she confinmed paymeni by zhe
scheel 04 a $7,000 addition to hex home.

sThe administrative associate of the abcove
witness confinmed the employment by the schock of
a person whe served chiefly as hen pensconal valef.

sA fonmen Linceln Scheel employee confiamed she
handfed most ¢4 the managerdial duties, at a salary
¢d $15,000, that were zhe stated fnesponsibility
of the fwe previcus wifnesses, who seceived $36,000
vearly compensation each.

A can salesman tesfified Znat the Lincoln
School operatons purnchased a fdve-passengenr van,
with Luxury accessohries, which was unsudlfed gch Lhe
haulfing and business puaposes 4cn which Lhe cperatohrs
sadid Lthey boughit the vehicle.

«The execufdive dinector of Mancr Woods Academy
was depdeted as using school funds to acguire and
expand neal esitate holdings, af a substantial penr-
sonal profit, that appeared Zc have £ittle o4 nc
nefatdldonship tc hen publicly funded private schock.

«The executive dinecton cf Somenset HilLs School
tofd how the school's operating coaporaiicn Leases
the school's fLand and budilding frem ancoither coapcha-
tion, with fhe same ownenship -- LLLustrafing a self-
dealing procedune that calls {forn examdnaficn 4in
depth.

sQd4icials of the highly nespected Association

~04 Schools and Agencies gor the Handicapped (ASAH],
“both o4 whom operate outstanding non-publfic facifities,
have stated that only 20-25 schocls quakified fon
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membership because of that association’s stnict
accounting requirements and that that association's
effonts Lo improve the Specdal Education funding
sAystem were unsuccessfud.

Testimony was recorded on the difificulty of
persuading agencdies with nelated xesponsdibilities
Zo compile and adopt undiform procedural gudide-
Lines, on the Lack of manpower with which %o
manage and watchdog the system, and other problems
that beset progham admindsiratons within the State
Education Depariment.

The divensdion of public mondes %o pensonal on
nen-educational uses, where admitted, 44 a sernious
abuse in the system and an indicitment of the Law
that provides LAnadequate means Zo guarantee com-
pliance.

The hearnings confinmed fhat there L5 ample
opportundily fon present and prospective operatons
who desine onfy fo gadn a fair and heasonable re-
tuan from private facilities Lthat {iLL a cnitical
void An the public schocd system. Therejore we
believe we can face the phoblem of proposding
stningent nefoams -- such as making audifing re-
quirements mone stnict, accountability wmore
effective, monifornding more frequenit and alent
and staffing mone capable and adequate -- withcut
undue concean thait any reduciion ¢f educational
opportundity will be the resul,

In fact, even monre thap @ggressive and expedi-
Zious Legislative and negufaftony reforms is
warranted.

Those who have {Lagrantly profifed by the di-
vensdion of funds to personal acgqudsditions and
activities unrelated to the education of handi-
capped children, should -- through criminal o4
civil action, or both -- be fonced %o disgornge
IThemselves of all such profits.

The S.C.1. Aintends as {s L&s practice %o
cocpernate fully with alf Law enforcement, prcse-
cutorial and othen goveanmental agencies by a fulfl
and continuous refernal and disclosure of Lis
f§indings to them {or appropriate action.

: We will suggesi that the Attoaney Genernal con-
sdden f4Ling cdvil sudlts against the individual
beneficianies of "unfust enrichment” from
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Special Education abuses, as narrated at these pro-
ceedings, as well as crniminal action when fusiified,
on both.

- The Commission, as 1 have indicated, intends
to prepare as soon as possible a detailed neport
0f {ts f4indings To dafe -- even as ocur Lnvestiga-
tion continues infto othern facets of the Special
Education proghram.

The problem i35 as complex as it L4 heant-rending.
But what stands out atarkly as we end these hearings
{8 the undisputed conclusion that the Special,
Educaticn proghram for handicapped childhen Lsn'zt
working Zhe way L% can and should, fhat some
childnen anre being shortchanged, that scome public
funds are being wasted because money's going Anio
private pockets Anstead of educational proghrams,
We intend Lo repornt to the Govexanon and the Legis-
Latune our detadlled, necommendations on these prob-
Lems :
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CONCLUSTIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
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CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

I. INTRODUCTION

A. Background

New Jersey's system of non-public education
for handicapped children is addressed by law under
N.J.S.A. 46:18A—1:EE seg. and N.J.A.C. 6:2B-1.1 et segq.
Additionally, where the setting is both residential
and educational, N.J.S.A. 30:4C-1 et seg.and N.J.A.C.
10:127-1.1 et seq. are applicable. Finally, state
programs in the area of special education are also
-substantially affected at the federal level by
20 U.S.C., §1401 et seq., commonly known as "Public

Law 94-142",

The Commission's public hearings‘disclosed
obvious areas of reform, in;ludiné the staffing
and functioning of the Branch of Special Education
and Pupil Personnel Services (hereinafter referred
to as BSEPPS), the specific description of allow-
able and non-allowable private school expenses,
‘the record-keeping and reporting reguirements
of participating schools, ané the procedures for

rate setting.

As with all such complex areas, the Commission
approached the recommendation phase of this report
mindfil that cost savings are not the only concern.

Because certain operators are able to exploit a system's

inadequate reporting regquirements, it does not necessarily
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suggest that rates are exorbitant. Equélly supportable
is the conclusion that state and local funds which are
barely adequate are being partially diverted to the
personal benefit of certain operators. Thus, the -
S.C.I.'s recommendations emphasize both cost con-

sclousness and cost effectiveness.

Cost Accounting and Rate Establishment

In exploring existing and proposed special
education systems in other states, the Commission
learned that Connecticut is implementing a program
known as the Cost Accounting and Rate Establishment
System (CARES). This system was developed pursuant
to Special Act 77-90 of the Connecticut General
Assembly. The recommendations of the.Commission on
cost reporting and rate establishment are based upon
CARES' plan, with modifications stemming from the
S.C.I. staff's familiarity with similar systems
of reimbursement in the health care field.*

The advantage of CARES is that it computes the
cost components of each serxrvice provided for the
benefit of each distinct handicap classification.
Thus, the system both monitors cost and serves as a
ready reference for the monitoring agency of instances

where insufficient allocations are being made. Addi-

*See Exhibit "A", Page 211.
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tionally, since the system accurately pinpoints

amounts expended on each classification, it beccmes

an excelleﬁt baéis for enlightened rate setting.
Finally, institutions operating under this system

will be appriéed of the definitions of allowable

costs as against non-allowable costs so that uniformity
will be established and the possibility of fraud

reduced.

Implementing Methodology

A recurring issue with regard to recommendations
such as those proposed in this report is whether
legislative change or administrative alteration is
the most appropriate avenue. Because neither laws
nor regulations exist in most of the areas which
the Commission addresseé, it is the S8.C.I.'s con-
sidered judgment that most of its recommendations
should be implemented through the clear mandate
of legislative change, specifically by means of

amendments to N.J.S5.A. 18A:46-1 et seg.
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II. ADMINISTRATIVE RESPONSIBILITY

A. - Background

The Commission's inquiry disclosed a critical

lack of resources within the Department of Education
for monitoring the public funds utilized in reimbursing
non-public institﬁtions authorized to educate handi-
capped students.* Additionally, where children were
housed and educated in the same facility, a marked
overlap of authority was revealed between the Division
of Youth and Family Services in the Department of Human
Services and BSEPPS. This situation, aided by a lack
of interdepartmental communication, has had detrimental
results for the State, especially with regard to

inappropriate allocation of costs and services.

r

B. Recommendation

The Commission recommends the creation -- by
statute -- of a bureau within the Department of
Education with responsibility for overseeing the
reimbursement of non-public educational institutions
for the handicapped. This bureau should have day,
residential and summer programs under its supervision.
It should function under an administrative head with.

a staff of at least five auditors (who will be responsible

* Since the Commission's public hearings, the Legislature and
the Governor added funds to the Department's budget for
additional personnel.
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3

for fiscal control and rate settiné). The bureau
should have the_potential for expansion into areas
such as program'analysis and control. It is suggested
that an Article 8 be added to Chapter 46 of the New
Jersey Statutes to create the new bureau and to

prescribe for it certain powers and procedures as

specified below.

Comment

The new bureau should have the capability --
either internally, by contract, or through another
state agency -- to evaluate the building and grounds

of non-public schools with particular regard to

the space necessary for (and superfluous to)

appropriate programs. .

Under a new system of reporting and rate-setting,
the entire staff should be occupied in reviewing forms,
reports, accounts and other submissions by the

institutions for appropriateness of filing and for

mathematical accuracy. Thereafter, the rate-setting

process would be a simple matter of computation (as
explained hereinafter). The entire process of
review and rate-setting should not occupy more than

four to six weeks of staff time, permitting the

‘balance of the work vear to be allotted to field

auditing.
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III. ALLOWABLE AND NON-ALLOWABLE COSTS

A. Background

' fhe public hearings held by the Commission
depicted expenditures by some non-public schools for
purposes which were considered to be extremely
improper. Several operators, however, complained that
there was little direction supplied by the Department
of Education regarding the validity of expenditures.
The Commission emphasizes that it regards most
of the practices examined in the hearings to be
highly inappropriate -~ by any standard ~- and it
urges the adoption of strict guidelines concerning

allowable and non-allowable costs.

B. Recommendations

The following costs should be considered non=-

allowable:

1. Sataries fo Ownens and Membens o4 Theln

Famifies.

Individuals who directly or indirectly control

the board of directors, board of trustees or
other decision-making body of aﬁ educational
institutionrshould not be eligible to receive
a reimbursable salary as an employee of the

school.
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Explanation: One of the abuses illustrated

in the Commission's public hearings was the
ability of ownership interests to receive
additional profit through exorbitant salaries.
There was no check on the unfettered power

to set and receive these salaries because

the recipients also controlled the decision-
making body. The Commission's recommendation,
although it requires owners to make a decision
between being policy makers versus program
administrators, establishes a basis for
appropriate monitoring. It is pot suggested
that an individual with a controlling ownership

interest must avoid sitting on the board of directors

if he or she is also a salaried employee.

What should be prohibited is the control of

the board of directors in combination with

-the holding of a salaried position.

Expenses forn Of4ices Not Located on School

Grounds.

The main educational institution should provide
sufficient:office space for administration.

The maintenance of offices in homes or in
other locations separafed from the main
facilities ofran institution should not be

a reimbursable expense.
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Explanation: It is the Commission's view

that requiring all teaching and admiﬁistrative
staff to be located on the grounds will reduce
the opportﬁnity for personal expenditures un-

related to the school's operation.

Ententainment Costs.

All costs for social activities or amusements
and related incidental costs should be dis-
allowed unless they are proven to be part of

the regular educational program.

Caanging Costs 4or Land and Building.

If the ope&ating entity also owns the land

and building, or is a lessee in the normal

course of business, or is a"lessee in a sale

and leaseback arrangement, or is a lessee from

a related entity, the allowable rental or carrying

charges should not exceed the normal costs of

ownership, such as allowable mortgage interest,

depreciation, taxes, insurance and maintenance.

Explanation: One of the serious guestions

raised by the Commission at its public hearings
was the ability of certain operators to use rental

costs as a means of creating an increased profit.
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The above recommendation will prevent prof-
iteering through leases by allowing costs only

for aétual carrying charges or .leases which do

not exceed actual carrying charges. Additionally,
in order to prevent overmortgaging or leases

which are increased in anticipation of

the new statute, there should be added a pro-
vision which gives the Department of Education
authority and responsibility to review and approve

all reimbursable mortgages or leases executed.

Intenest Charges on Borrowed Capifal and

Tnstalfment Purchases Qthen than Mortgage

Lloans on Fixed Assets.

The 8.C.I. recommends that interest payments on
loans and installment purchases be allowed only
up to two points above the prime interest rate
on the date of the loan. Any interest cost
exceeding this limitation would not be allowable.
Interest costs for mortgage loans upon fixed
assets would be controiled as described in

#4 above.

Research and Development Cosis.

Research and development costs should be allowable
only to the extent that they improve existing
special education programs. The Commission

recommends that research and development costs
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for new programs should not be allowed. Addi-
tionaily, if the research and.development programs
involve travel, the reporting system should clearly
state the néture of the trip, who participated in
it and how and why it related to any allowable

research and development.

Explanation: It was clear from the Commission inquiry

that abuses existed concerning travel which bore no
relationship to any special education program and,
in one case, a payment to a relative ostensibly for
research and development. The Commission's recom-

mendation would prevent abuses in this area.

Fund Raising Expenses.

The Commission recommends that fund raising expenses

be classified as not allowable.

Dividends and Losses.

Dividends paid to shareholders and losses on the
sale of capital assets should ncot be allowed as

costs.

Tnvestment Expenses.

Costs incurred by a facility ‘in conjunction with
an investment program and the losses on the sales

of such investments also should not be allowed.
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Legal Expenses and lLegisfative Expenses.

Costs incurred for lobbying activities and
legal expenses other than for general con-
sultation should not be allowable. However,
legal expenses paid on a rétainer basis at
a reasonable level for consultation can be

an allowable cost.

Contributions, Donations, Awards, Scholarships,

Fines and Penaltiecs.

It is recommended that all of the above items

be listed among non-allowable costs.

Bad Debts.
Any uncollectible accounts should be non-

allowable.

Explanation: The Commission hearings disclosed

a cost reimbursement by one institution for the

‘repayment of a loan. Such an item should be

considered non-allowable, and would be so
considered because of generally accepted

accounting principles.

Capital Expendifures.

The Commission recommends that capital expenditures
in excess of $100, which increase the useful life
of the asset, should be non-allowable, except in
the calculation of future depreciation of the

asset in question.
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Explanation; The Commission's public hearings ex-

hibited a marked degree of confusion by one operator
concefning the definition of a capital expenditure.

The Commission's examination also illustrated that

this operator had, on several occasions, sought
reimbursement for costs which could only be char-
acterized as capital expenditures. Although departmental
regulati?ns already prohibit reimbursement for capital
expenditures, the new feporting system and auditing
capability should produce sufficient safeguards to

prevent inappropriate costing of capital expenditures.

Medical Expenses.

Medical expenses should be allowable only to the
extent that a physician acts in a advisory capacity

to the school or conducts diagnoses of students

for the purposes of developing educational programs.

Donated Goods and Sexrvices.

Recommended, that the imputed value of donated

goods and services be non-allowable.

Trhansfens of Amounis of Funds to Resernve

on Contingency Accounts.

Recommended, that any funding of accounts which

- make provision for contingencies be non allowable.
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17. 1Intangible Costs.

Recommended, that all intangible costs are

non-allowable.

18. Non-Cunrnent Costs.

All expenses which were incurred during a prior

period or those prepaid expenses which will be applied
to a subsequent period should not be allowed on

the current report. Théy should be appropriately

charged in the period in which they accrue.

Comment

A listing of non-allowable expenses, as above, imple-
mented through specific statutory langﬁage in the new
Article 8 of Title 46, wouid set standards for the
industry and establish clear guidelines as to what
is or is not appropriate. These guidelines should
be enacted as soon as possible. Implementation can
take place quickly since the cited non-allowable costs
can be mandated prior to the enactment of the overall

statutory program recommended by the Commission.
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REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

A~

Background

Audits con&ucted by Commission staff, as well
as examination and analysis of present financial
reporting instructions and forms of BSEPPS, illustrated
many deficiencies in informational requirements.
Apparently, a lack. of adegquate and accurate informa-
tion was caused by numerous factors -- from ambiguity
in instructions to outright manipulation of the

records by the operators. Lack of comprehensive

directions for the financial operation of a private

facility has allowed many schools to exist with

chaotic accounting records.

Adequate direction and instruction by the proposed

bureau, together with cooperation and compliance

by the private school, should produce uniformity
in the records and reduce any confusion on the part

of administrators as to their minimum accounting

responsibilities.

Recommendations

In general, réports should provide the bureau
with sufficient information upon which to make a
determination of a fair tuition rate. The rate should
be based on reascnable costs budgeted by the school,
with subseguent adjustments when accrued expenses
vary beyond an ACCeptable limit above or below budget.

The Commission recommends:
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Expense Budget Summany and Actual Cost Reporft.

Both of these reports, one prepared as a budget
forecasé and the other as a recap of expenses,
should provide on an accrual basis, by
function, all costs of the school. The

format regquested should be a reasonably
detailed itemization of expense categories.
Total expenses must be reported and subse-
gquently apportioned according to definitions

of allowable and non-allowable costs. Allowable
costs should then be further divided among
programs: Residential cost if applicable,
other programs and services, and educational.
Educational costs should be further subdivided

and reported for each handicap classification.

A subsidiary report should be required which
reconciles the projection of expenses with
actual disburseménts. An additional subsidiary
report, should be prepared and maintained by

the school which reconciles accrued expenses
reported and total disbursements. (These reports
would provide the "starting point" for audits
conducted to determine the level of internal
control and corresponding ability to rely on

the reports filed and the underlying accounting

records as well.)
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2. A Repoat Supporting by Function the Salary

Component of The Above Described Repont Should

Be Requined.

If the school had a summer session program,

two salary reports would be necessary. Salary
.costs would be considered on an individual

basis. If salary apportionment were to be

used as the basis for distribution of general

and administrative expenses, as in tﬁe CARES

model, donated services should be recognized

under specific circumstances. The facility

would not be compénsated, in any way, for donated
services. These would only be used in establishing

"overhead cost" apportionment factors.

For each session, regular or summer, salaries
should be apportioned on an individual basis
to the required general expense report.

Thus, each employee's total salary would be
listed and then apporfioned between allowable
and non-allowable. The allowable saiaries, based
once again on clear definitions, would be
further divided as to, room and board, other
brograms and services, and special education
total. The last program, the "educational
component", would be.allocated amona each of

- the individual handicap categories.
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A school would have to devise a time-card
work schedule to be used as the basis of the

information entered on its report.

Depreciation Costs Should be Clearnly Detailed

in a Wonk-Papen Report Which Supponts the Cosit

- Reponted 4n Both Expense Budget and the Actual

Cost Repont.

Assets having a useful life in excess of one

year and costing over $100 should be capitalized

and depreciated. A uniformly established de-
preciation policy, set by the State, not only
will allow comparability among schools for
reasonableness determinations but also, on

an individual basisf will reduce capital
acquisition costs that cause fluctuations

in "operating expenses" and distort the true

financial experience.

For The Purpose of Centain Expense Allocations,

a Repornting Schedule of FLoor Space and Land

Shoufd be Required,

This first would show the allocation on a
program basis: room and board, other programs
énd services, and special educaticn. The
special education component subsequently

would be sub-divided by handicap classification

served.
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Centain Proghram Reporting Information

Should be Required, Inclfuding Estimatfed

and Actual Ennollment Information.

Material changes in program or enrollment
should be reported at the time they take
effect. Such "change reports" should be
due within 30 days. The nature of the
requirements of program reporting would

be essential statistical information for
determining a reasonable tuition rate.

It may be advisable to include in the
program reporting requirements a narrative
explanation and justification for material

changes.

Since the fiscal year for tuition rate
determination is July 1 - June 30, reports

should be due as follows:

May 1 Projected budget for sub-
sequent year (starting
July 1)

August 31 Actual cost report for
: immediately preceeding
year ending June 30)

August 31 Reconciliation of the
accompanying Actual Cost
Report with the prior
ear's corresponding
projected budget.
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A complex reporting system generally lends
itself to implementation through administra-
tive regulation rather than through legislation.
The Commission is of the opinion, however,

that a clear indication of l?gislation_preference

can be established by statute through a section
dealing with reporting reguirements. The
statutory language need not describe the system
in minute detail, It should contain, however,
the vital aspects of the CARES system. Such a
legislative provision could be a portion of the
new statutory chapter setting up the new bureau.
The program should be implemented by the 1279-80

scholastic year.

C. Comment
The reporting requirements suggested by the S.C.I.
closely parallel those of the CARES system. The two

major strengths of the CARES reporting system are:

. The compilation of financial information
which will supply an accurate cost for

each service supplied by each school, and

. A uniformity of reported information which
will provide a basis for auditing, cost

comparison and rate monitoring.
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It should become immediately apparent to
the new burééu when any institution is expending
inordinate amounts on any cost component. Further-
more, any prospective savings that should also become
apparent because of increased efficiency could.
then be utilized as an example of similar cost

savings throughout the system.

For exemplification purposes, a suggested
master form for cost filing is attached hereto
as Exhibit "A".* Reference to Exhibit "A" illustrates
the allocation of each cost component to the nature
of the service provided, Subsidiary forms would
supply a further breakdown within certain classifica-

tions appearing in Exhibit "A".

It should become clear to the school that:
. Prior years expenses cannot be paid with
current tuition revenue.
. Capital expenses must be depreciated
» Excess revenue, beyond a prescribed

limit, cannot be retained by the school.

*See Exhibit

"A", Page 211.
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V. RATE SETTING

A Backgﬁound

For the yeérs 1976-77 and 1977-78, tuition rates
for private schools were set by the BSEPPS, predicated
upon an outline of estimated expenses. A maximum
rate was established annually based upon the 85th
percentile ¢of costs of handicap classification in
public schools providing those sérvices. The timing
and availability of information was such that most
non-public schools eligible to receive

children reguested and received the maximum rate.

Since the placement of a public school pupil
in a private school is generally a_last resort action, the
Commission observed that in- many cases the pupils
placed are the most difficult cases. It follows that
the necessary costs incurred by the private school,
therefore, are at the upper end of the cost spectrum.
The objective of setting maximum tuition rates based
on handicap classification is predicated upon the

assumption that uniform or similar costs will be

incurred in like hadndicap category by other non-public
schools as well as the public schools., This is often
not the case. In addition to the reason described
above, it became obvious that the special programs,
commonly known as individual educational plans,

provided for special education pupils vary due to
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the severity of tﬁe handicap.

For example, according to the N.J. Administrative
'Code, the classification "emotionally disturbed" includes
within it "all children whose behavior can be characterized
by a pattern of functioning which is s¢ inappropriate
as to call attention to itself and which severly limits
the individual from profiting from regular classroom

learning experiences or severely hinders other pupils

in the class from profiting from reqular classroom

experieﬁces." Also, emotional disturbance "is characterized
by a pattern of expression of emotion inappropriate to
the situation in a manner of degree and quality."”

In two of the private schools examined by the Com-
mission, the entire enrollment was made up of pupils
classified as emotionally disturbed. The programs pro-
vided and resultant costs incurred, however, were widely
divergent. 1In one school, which also happened to be a
" residential facility, most of the pupils were of a type
some might describe as incorrigible. However, several
of the students were able to live with little direct super-
vision and were capable of attending a local public school.
In the other school, all children were autistic and in
need of -- and receiving -- an extensive program of ed-
ucation and training on a nearly individual basis. The
services provided by the schools were not similar and
the costs incurred were not similar -- yet both schools

received exactly the same tuition rate.
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Since rate setting has been based on cost pro-
jections -- and despite the fact that actual cost reports
have béen reguired -- there is no mechanism which prevents
a private school from regquesting and receiving tuition
revenue.in excess of réasonable costs. Further, there
is no mechanism for a sending district or the State
to recover excess tuition revenue based on the schools

change in program or the actual cost report.

Recommendations

Tuition rates for each private school should be
set annually, based on the reports reguired, as
described in Section IV, The objective basis of these
reports is the reasonable costs projected, adjusted
for actual costs expended by the schoel, in order to
provide the necessary program. Once a total reasonable
cost per day is determined for each private school,
based on the appropriate report, the rate will be pre-
sented to the local sending districts in such a manner
as to identify the cost components which, in the aggre-

gate, comprise the per diem rate. In addition:

1. Tdming.
The proposed budgets, submitted by May 1 for
the subseguent year, should be reviewed by
BSEPPS and should provide the basis for a rate.
Rates should be set by June 15. The schools

should have the right to appeal.
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Change Reports.

Rates set at the beginning of the school vear
should be flexible, at least to the extent of
major changes in the program being provided. If
a change report, received during the year by
BSEPPS, materially changes the program, and
accordingly the reasonable costs, in excess of

an acceptable percentage limit such as 10 percent,
BSEPPS should recalculate the tuition rate and

notify the sending districts of the change.

Adjustments in Succeeding Yeans.

Actual cost reports filed at the end of the
year should provide the basis for recalculation
of that year's rate. If per diem revenue
exceeds actual costs, that excess should be
offset in the rate 'set for the comming year;

If the amount is relatively small, the
adjustment can be waived at the discretion

of the Director of BSEPPS. But the school
must fund the excess and account for it.

This does not include donated funds &nd their

effect on surplus.

Reasonableness.

Although rates will be set based on budgets
and actual cost reports submitted, BSEPPS
should make an attempt to determine the
reasonableness of the private school's reguest.

A program for making this determination should
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include a comparison among cost component
categories of schools providing similar

services.

For exaﬁple, all schools which provide a pro-
gram for communication handicapped pupils
should be compared on the basis of the cost
components of each such school. If the costs
of services are grouped in a dollar amount,
further examination may not be necessary.

But if the cost of one school exceeds an
acceptable percentage {perhaps 15 percent)’of
the median cost for schools providing similar
services, further justification may be necessary
or the excess should be eliminated as unrea-
sonable. Such a disallowed excess would not

be included in the tuition rate.

An examination of the actual cost report would
insure that any sum eliminated in this way
was not expended by a school to the detriment
of some other approved cost eomponent.
Activity such as that would cause a reduction
in the subsequent vear's rate, since it would
be treated in the_same way as tuition revenue
in excess of allowable (reasonable} cost.

The rate would be delimited by services pro-
vided. A significant decline in expenditures
in individual cost component groups would

cause a reduction in tuition.
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5. Implementation.

With regard to the implementation of this
system, fhe Commission is again ef the
opinion.that general direction should be
mandated through legislation and specific
requirements should be added through regula-
tion. The reguired legislation should be

a part of the same package of provisions for

structuring the new bureau.

Comment

The objective of the recommendations on rate
setting is to support essential programs and services
by setting a tuition rate which will reimburse the

private school for reasonable costs.

Rate setting by BSEPPS will be done prospectively
and will include an analysisgof the cost of programs
and services provided. Costs may be guestioned by
BSEPPS if they appear to be out of line with costs
at other facilities, and, if unjustified, will be

eliminated. Generally, however, all reasonable

costs will be included in an approved tuition rate.

Rates will no longer be "cast in stone." Not
only will substahtive changes in programming during’
the year cause a review of the rete, but also the
actnal cost report will provide the basis of a
recalculated rate. This revised rate, with certain
exceptions, will be reflected in the sﬁbsequent

year's tuition.
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It will be necessary to make other provisions
in the .event a school goes out of business, such as
returning excess funds to the original sending school

districts.

The system should insure that a sending district
receives, for each child, the services for which it
is paying. Further, the rate, based on fair and
reasonable costs, should insure the availability

and provision of continuing quality programs.

It should be apparent to a sending district
and its child study team which actual services are
being delivered and the precise cost thereof. This
is necessary because one objective of the child study
team is to place the pupil in a facility providing
appropriate services. The child study teams will then
. be in a position to make compariscns of the rates among
schools providing similar services. The rate will
reflect the services provided and the market will ,
limit the rate. In general, it is the Commission's
recommendation that components of the rate should
include cost component categories as set forth in
the projected budget and actual cost reports. For
those private schools which are incorporated for profit,
the amount of profit requested and allowed should be

set forth as a separate component of the rate.
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EXHIBIT "A"

(A SAMPLE WORKSHEET)



INSTRUCTIONS FOR WORKSHEET A ~ SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT (See Following 6 Pages):

Worksheet A is the summary report of a facility's total operating expenses,
allocated (per the manual guidelines, instructions and other supporting
worksheets) to the facility's functions, programs and special education
program categories. '

Column Headings:

Column A - Functional Expenses: Represents the grouping of operating
~expenses into the functions normally performed by private facilities
providing special education services,

Column B - Total Operating Expenses: Includes all operating expenses
for the fiscal year as reported on the facility's books of account.

Column C -~ Unallowable Expenses: Includes certain expenses or portions
of expenses reported in Column B that are unallowable for reimbursement.

Column D - Allowable Operating Expenses: Represents facility expenses
that are allowable for reimbursement.

Column E - Program: That portion of allowable operating expenses for any
functional expense which has been incurred directly or indirectly in the
operation of programs indicated in Columns F, G, and H described below,

Column F - Room and Board Program: That portion of allowable operating
expenses incurred in providing room and board services to residential
students.

Column G - Other Programs and Services: That portion of allowable opera-
ting expense not properly allocable to the room and board and special ed-
cation programs in Column F and Column H below,

Columpn H - Special Education Program: Column H~1 represents that portion
of alliowable coperating expense incurred in the provision of special
education services.

Columns H-2 through H-13 represents categories of Special Education
programs required by statute and by regulations of the State Department
of Education.

Column Special Education

H2 . RD Emotionally Disturbed

H3 , NI Neurologically Impaired

H4 EMR  Educable Mentally Retarded
H5 5M Socially Maladjusted

H6 P1 Perceptually TImpaired

H7 ' AH Auditorially Handicapped
H8 : OH Orthopedically Handicapped
H9 VH Visually Handicapped

H10 TMR  Trainable Mentally Retarded
H11 CI Chronically I11

HiZ CH Communication Handicapped

. H13 MH Mulitple Handicapped



__SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT

Facility: _ABC School WORKSHEET A

Report feor Year Ended  June 30, 19xx Page 1 of 6
(a) (8) ) (@) (E) Program
(7} (c) - (M) Special Education
other (H-1)
Total Allowable Room Programs | Special Categories of Program Service
. Operating [Unallowable| operating and and Education (3-2) [CEEF TS I(H-S) l(H—G) Ku-?) (H-8} |(n-9) (H-10) [(H-T1) [(H-12) [(u-13)
_ Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total ED NI EMR SM PI AH OH . VH TMR | CI CH [MH
L;ne General and Administrative i

(a) Salaries and Wages 15,000 15,000
(b) Fringe Benefits 20,000 20,000
{c} Payroll Taxes 7,000 7,000
(d) Advertisipg 200 200
(e) Communications 750 750
() Materials and Supplies 1,000 100 900 '
(g) Rental Expense 500 500
(h) Depreciation onr Furni-

ture, Fixtures & Equip. 100 100
(1)} Accounting &Legal Fees 2,000 2,000
(i) Contractual Expense.s
{k) Bouding Insurance 250 250
(1) Memberships and Sub-

gseriptiona 150 150

i (m) Uncollectible Accounts 600 600 -0-

(n) Travel Expense' 300 300
(0) Interest Expense 500 100 400
(p) Income Taxes 15,000 15,000
(q) Other Expenses (Specify)

Sub-total 63,350 800 62,550 12,948 16,325 33,277 13,761 19,516




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT : Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A

Report for Year Ended Jume 30, 19xx Page 2 of &
) (8) © () e (F) Program
(F) ® (H) Special Education
other p_—” _apecta;
Total Allowahble Room Programs | Spacidl Categories of program Service
Operating [Unallowable| Operating aud and Education [{H-Z) [(H-3) [(H-3) [(H=5) HE=B) {(R-7) [(H=BJ J(H-97 (R=IUT [(HE=TT} (H-TZJ T(H=
Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total ED NI EMR EM . PI !aH ] OH ! VH TMR CI CH MH

Line (A) i ;
_2 { Occupancy . - !
|| (2) Salaries and Wages 7,000 7,000 - !

(b} Rent [

{c) Repairs and Maintenance 1,500 . 1,500 J
N I | ! H R T
g urilivies 2,000 2,000 | ? . - B
- | .{e) Moving Expenses — ‘ TR -

i : H =
_{f) Occupancy Insurance 800 800 i J"
= I e S I - J— - e [ D o

__| (8) Real Estate Taxes 1,000 1,000 R R R N .

(h) Depreciation 7,000 7,000 ‘ |

I
(1) Contractual Expenses B ) _
Sub-total 19,300 19,300 19,615 3?474 5,211 2,189 3,022

3 Food Service

(a) Salaries and Wages 7,000 7,000

_{b) Food and Food Supplies 6,000 6,000

{c) Pepreciation on

Speclalized Food

Service Equipment 100 100
(d) Comtractual Expenses 500 s 4 el _
Sub- kotal 13,600 13,600 9,112 4,488, 2500 1,988




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORE Facility: ABC School WORKSHEET A
geport for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 3 of 6
(&) (B) {9} (D) _ (E) Program
(Fy OI(:g?er i 1 (H) Speclal Educatiom
Total Allowable Room Programs| Special Categories of Program Service
. Operating [Unallowable | Operating and and Education [{H-Z} [ (i-3) | (=&} [(H-53 [(8-8) [(H-T) (H-8) ‘ H-0% A=TTy [(R-T2y TCR= T35
Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services | Total ED NI EMR . SM ! PI AH OH | VH I CH MH
Ling : | |
| ; ‘[
4 | Residential Service o ;
(a) Salaries and Wages 6,000 6,000 ‘ . '
{b) Housekeeping Supplies —_ _ E |
| | e} Depr. on Specialized L L o | f .‘ i
Bauip, ,,g S , ~ L S
(d) Contractual Expenses 2,500 2,500 i ! :
Sub-total 8,500 8,500 8,500 !
|
5 Education :
(a)”S;iarlal:“i-es_—;'nd Wageisi 28,000 7 - 28,606w.— 13,67é 14,324 o B,Sn!;-Zi 5,482
(b) Depreciation on Speciali zed o Ty O vTTTTOTTT
. ;d“ucaticm Equipment ) i
(c) Comtractual Expenses T B | ‘
Sub-total 28,000 28 ,'ddo 13,76777“; 14,324 3,78;!1.2 5,482
6 | Health Sexrvices T i }I
{a} Salaries and Wapes 10,000 10,000 3,000 3,000 4,000 12,000 2,000
{b) Depreciation on Speciallzed _ e e j }
Health Service Equipmen] ~ . 1 N e i
(c) Contractual Expenses
Sub-total 10,000 10,000 3,000 3,000 4,000 2,000 2,000




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC Schoel WORKSHEET A

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 4 of 6
(A) (8} (©) (D} g — (%) Program
(F) {G) (B) Special Education
Total Allewable Room nghi:ms —S(Hr-:i].g.l
Operating | Unallowable Operating and a;gld Edﬁ:ation—(ﬁ-“ RS T (=47 w-)‘.;latle(%ic::)iez:r-?f P:rzf:am Sef'vicel i} _
Functional Expenses . Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total D NI | BMR SM r PI ,FAH' . OH ! ‘:,Hﬂ \;MIEJ CIL” méﬁ” (ﬁ;m
fh;e _Social Sexvices |+ __ . I l I :
! .| (a) Salaries aud Wages SR RSO SR S S - l
- (b) Depreciation on Speciald S ; i
. . _lzedSocial Service Equip. — - — - i l
L......L. () _Contractual Expenses _ | S — . . : 1 f
o fsub-roral SRR R I IR R, | | i E
I_ '{ : ; ‘L_ M; ......
- [P DS UUPI VNN ISP SR — i L . H '
8 | Speech and Hearing Therapy | A I . ! |
(a) Salaries and Wages ] L. 3 ‘E
—.._}.(b) Depreciation on Specialy | - Lo - ( i } |
ized Speech & Hearing S RO '
Therapy Equipment [ | . N ; ‘ R . ~ i F !
(c) Contractual Expenses [ ) _ _ I R !. _E_
Sub-total
9 | Physical Therapy o : I
| ___|(2) Salarfes and Wages | 16,700 . 16,700 | i 16,700 | 16,700
(b) Depreciation on Special- _i_ “
tedphys. Thorapypautp. | 200 b e | wo | Lo 100
(e) Contractual Expenses o500 4o see 500 \ 500
Sub-total 17,300 17,300 17,300 17,300




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility:  ABG School _ WORKSHEET A

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 5 of 6
(a) (B) (<) () (E) Program
(F) (G) (H) Special Education
Other
Total Allowable Room Programs S;(uz::}a)al Categories of Program Service
Operating | Unallowable| Operating and and Hducation | B~ | (H-3) [ (E-8) [(H57 [(B-8) [H=77 [(H-B} | (B=9) [B- 0¥ T{B-I1J[{B=L12J [(H=13}
Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expendes Board Services Taral | ED NI |EMR 5M PI AH OH VH TMR CI CH MH
Line .
10
Occupational Therapy L
{a) Salaries and Wages
(b) Depreciation on Special-
ized Occup. Therapy
Equipment . }
{c) Contractual Expenses
Sub~total
11 | Program Planning & Research
(a) Salaries and Wages 6,000 6,000 1,230 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500
(b) Contractual Expenses
Sub-total 6,000 6,000 1,230 1,770 3,000 1,500 1,500
12 i Fund Raising
(a) Salaries and Wages 6,000 6,000 =0
.| (b) Contractual Expeuses B e _
Subtotal 6,000 6,000 -0-




SUMMARY EXPENSE REPORT Facility: ABC School . WORKSHEET A

Report for Year Ended June 30, 19xx Page 6 of &
a) . (B) (c) (D) : (E)} PROGRAM
(F) (G) (H) Special Education
Other H-1)
Total Allowable Room Programs | o . .429 Categotles of Program Service
Operating |Unallowable | Operating and and Edﬂcation (H-Z)l (H=-3)T (H=4)7 TH-5) 1 (H=B) [ (H=7] (H=3)T (6-9) | (H=10) (W-1037 (B-123] (H.
Line Functional Expenses Expenses Expenses Expenses Board Services Total ED | NI | EMR ;| SM ° PI AH on VH: TMR | CT CB %}l
' ] : ]
13 | staff Development E l
i i
(a) Salaries and Wages 3,000 3,000 1,119 1,881 1,008 ' 873
,,,,,, e [ U Sl Auii l ‘
(b) Contractual Expenses B
Sub-total 3,000 ' 3,000 1,1%9 1,881 1,008 ! 873
| _ 7 | ‘ JR TS, IS §
- : : .
: |
— i | ! | 4
i i | X
- RN S i 1 i
i

|
|
L
f
Total Facility Expenses 175,050 6,800 168,250 | 453,405 39,364 83,481 f 31.300‘ 51,681










